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INTRODUCTION 

THE GRAMMAR AND ITS USES 

This grammar of the Kwaio language represents a by-product of 
twenty years of anthropological research with Kwaio speakers 
(including more than four years in the field). Since I am not a 
professional linguist, the decision to attempt a more serious 
grammatical description than the introduction to my 1975 Kwaio 
dictionary was made with some trepidation. It represents the 
confluence of several interests and kinds of work. 

First, I have a.professiona1 interest in Pacific prehistory, in 
which the relationships between languages of the south-eastern 
Solomons, Vanuatu, and Fiji have become particularly important. 
Although lexical information is now available for many of these 
languages, detailed grammatical information is lacking for most of 
them. This poses serious problems for the lingui'st seeking to 
establish historical relationships on the basis of morphological 
patterns and/or to reconstruct the grammar of Proto-Oceanic (POC) or 
the tentatively established Proto-Eastern Oceanic (PEO) subgroup 
(see Pawley 1972). For such purposes, it is not necessary that a 
grammatical analysis be sophisticated in terms of contemporary 
grammatical theoryc only that it clearly describe surface 
morphology and syntactic patterns, and where possible provide texts 
than are amenable to reanalysis. In writing a grammar of Kwaio, I 
have been guided by the example of the pioneer grammarians of these 
languages, amateurs like myself: Codrington, Ivens, Deck . . . .  
Unlike these pioneers, I have guidelines in the work of contemporary 
analysts of Oceanic syntax such as Pawley, Clark, Lynch, Crowley and 
Lichtenberk, as well as a non-specialist . acquaintance with 
linguistic theories far more powerful than the classical philology 
available to them. 

Second, this grammar grows out of practical experience and 
interest. In 1977, I wrote a 97-page pedagogical grammar of Kwaio 
("in twenty lessons"), to meet the needs both of my fieldwork 
collaborator Shelley Schreiner and of missionaries working among the 
Kwaio. In 1979, I gave an intensive Kwaio course to two Peace Corps 
Volunteers beginning a project (which I had helped to design) for 
community development and education in the vernacular. The notes 
from this Kwaio instruction, and the pedagogical grammar, laid the 
foundation for the present grammar (which goes far beyond, and 
corrects many errors in, the grammatical introduction to Keesing 
1975). 

Third, continuing anthropological research in Kwaio has yielded 
several thousand new dictionary entries, and many corrections to old 
ones. The need for an extensively revised edition of Kwaio 
dictionary has become clear. One of the shortcomings of the 
original dictionary was the absence of grammatical information, 
especially identification of form classes for lexical entries. This 
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sketch grammar was in fact originally envisioned as a new and 
expanded introduction to the revised dictionary, which would (among 
other things) provide a morphological key to lexical entries. 
Although the grammar has now outgrown these bounds, it remains 
closely geared to the new version of the dictionary, of which 
Jonathan Fifi'i, my long-time lexicographic collaborator, is 
co-author. 

A final line of interest reflected in this grammar concerns the 
structure and historical emergence of nineteenth century Bichelamar 
(Melanesian Pidgin) and its twentieth century derivatives (Solomons 
Pijin, Vanuatu Bislama, Papua New Guinea Tok Pisin, Torres Straits 
Creole). I had an experience probably unique among students of 
Pacific pidgins: I acquired conversational fluency in an Eastern 
Oceanic language, spoken on one of the key source islands in the 
nineteenth century Labour Trade, prior to learning a Melanesian 
pidgin (Solomons Pijin); and I learned Pijin through Kwaio. This 
experience made me aware, in a particularly vivid way, how closely 
the surface morphological, syntactic and semantic structures of 
Solomons Pijin and Malaita languages parallel one another. In early 
drafts of this grammar, Kwaio and Pijin constructions were compared 
in many places. Deciding that the comparisons should be more 
systematic, that an analytic commentary was needed, and that 
explication of Kwaio can best be pursued without comparative 
materials, I have consigned the Pijin comparisons to other 
publications. 

The grammar, in its present form, inevitably represents a 
compromise, in terms of the different purposes to which it will be 
put. Unlike the 1977 "Kwaio in twenty lessons", it is organized in 
terms of (what I construe to be) the structure of the language, 
rather than in terms of a path for language-learning. Nonetheless, 
it should be useful for the practically oriented learner and user of 
the language. It is primarily intended for linguists concerned with 
the comparative analysis of Oceanic Austronesian languages. In 
attempting to set out the surface grammatical facts clearly, my 
analysis invites grammatical restatement at a deeper level; and at 
the same time, explicates in some detail morphological processes of 
comparative importance. The extreme paucity of grammatical data on 
the Oceanic languages of Melanesia makes inferences about PEO or POC 
structure extremely difficult; more detail about morphology reduces 
areas of uncertainty and can reveal old patterns whose realization 
in daughter languages may be disguised, obscured, or simply poorly 
documented. Finally, I have provided in the appendices substantial 
texts of Kwaio narrative. 

THE KWAIO LANGUAGE 

Kwaio is an Austronesian language spoken by some 10,000 people 
in the mountainous central zone of Malaita, in south-eastern Solomon 
Islands. All the Malaita languages are relatively closely related; 
they fit into the Cristobal-Malaita subgroup of Southeast Solomonic 
languages. How these Southeast Solomonic languages fit into the 
wider comparative picture remains uncertain. Pawley ( 1 9 7 2 )  included 

UZ-TRANSLATIONS.NET



them (along with North New Hebridean, Fijian and Polynesian) in a 
putative Eastern Oceanic (EO) subgroup. He has since had doubts 
(pawley 1977; see Grace 1976); the position of Southeast Solomonic 
remains in doubt. The issue is now complicated not only by a lack 
o f  strong evidence that Southeast Solomonic languages subgroup with 
the EO languages to the east but by Blust's proposal (1984) that 
Cristobal-Malaita languages may subgroup not with Guadalcanal-Gelic 
languages, but with the Nuclear Micronesian languages. Whether or 
not these languages of the south-eastern Solomons turn out to fit 
into an EO subgroup, they are very important in terms of historical 
linguistics by virtue of their striking conservatism in retaining 
POC grammatical (and phonological) patterns, and lexicon. (This 
conservatism has played a n  important part in the development of 
Oceanic linguistics since Ivens' Sa'a dictionary was drawn on by 
Dempwolff in his reconstructions of Proto-Austronesian.) 

A firm subgrouping of Malaita languages has not been 
established. All the Malaita languages are fairly closely related, 
although their precise relationships are obscured by chaining, both 
at the level of dialect and language, by extensive borrowing, and by 
customs of word tabooing that lead to phonological shifting and 
lexical replacement (Keesing and Fifi'i 1969, Simons 1981). Kwaio 
is quite markedly different from the languages and dialects to the 
north-west (the best documented of which are Lau and Kwara'ae, and 
now, with Lichtenberk's recent grammar, To'abaita); and from the 
languages and dialects to the south-east, of which Sa'a and 'Are'are 
are best known. Its closest affinities are apparently with 
Langalanga, spoken in the lagoons adjacent to the Kwaio-Kwara'ae 
border on the west coast (although virtually no lexical or 
grammatical data are ,available for Langalanga that would permit 
precise comparison). 

Kwaio and two closely related dialects, Kwarekwareo (Doori'o) 
on the west coast and Kwaikwaio on the east coast, comprise a 
putative subgroup .I call "Kwaiic". These two dialects, along the 
'Are'are border, manifest phonological shifts corresponding to some 
of those in 'Are'are: 

Kwaio Kwa i kwa i o 
k w  w 
b P 
f h 

etc 

But despite heavy lexical (and cultural) borrowings from 'Are'are, 
grammatically and lexically the affinity of these dialects with 
Kwaio is unmistakable. The dialect of Kwaio described here (marked 
by the common use of an unvoiced velar spirant / X /  in place of / k / )  
is spoken along the east Kwaio coast and in the adjacent mountains 
(i.e. the old' administrative "passages" of Uru, Sinalagu, and 
'Oloburi). There is considerable lexical variation even between 
these zones; the version described here is that spoken in the 
mountains behind Sinalagu, though forms from 'Oloburi and Uru are 
recorded in my Kwaio dictionary. Kwaio speakers from any particular 
area have a substantial passive lexicon they understand but cannot 
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